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	Introduction and announcements

	
	

	11/01
	It was noted that Professor Andy Downton, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards), would be leaving the University of Essex in April 2011 to take up a new post at De Montfort University. Professor Downton was thanked for his contribution to the establishment and ongoing operation of University Campus Suffolk, and it was noted that his successor, Professor Jane Wright, would be taking his place on the committee from the next meeting. 

	
	

	
	Minutes of the previous meeting

	
	

	11/02
	The minutes of the meeting held on 1 December 2010 were agreed to be an accurate record of proceedings. In relation to minute 10/106 on professorial appointments, it was confirmed that the Senior Academic Appointments Committee (SAAC) would also report to UCS Academic Board, and that the two universities would be represented on the committee at Pro-Vice-Chancellor level. 

	
	

	
	Chairs’ Report

	
	

	11/03
	Members noted a range of items for information outlined in Paper JAC/11/02. In relation to the update on Great Yarmouth College, the UCS Provost outlined the support being provided to colleagues at the college, and emphasised that although the Ofsted report on the college’s FE provision had been very disappointing, there were high levels of student satisfaction with HE provision at UCS Great Yarmouth.  

	
	

	
	Update on UCS restructuring

	
	

	11/04
	The UCS Provost provided a further update on the restructuring process at UCS Ipswich, as outlined in Paper JAC/11/03. UCS was in the process of appointing to the post of Head of School of Business, Leadership and Enterprise, and was also seeking to appoint a Head of School of Applied Social Sciences. A new UCS website had recently been launched, emphasising the growing maturity of the institution.

	
	

	11/05
	Clarification was sought on the constitution of the UCS Executive. It was confirmed that membership included a core team of the Provost, Director of Finance, Director of Human Resources and Deputy Provost (Professional Services), alongside a wider team including the five Professional Services Directors, the Director of Academic Development, the Director of Research and Enterprise and the five Heads of School. The committee were pleased to note the significant growth of academic representation on the Executive.

	
	

	
	Update on UCS strategic plan

	
	

	11/06
	Members considered an updated version of the UCS Strategic Plan, which had been revised in light of feedback from the committee and other forums. The distinctiveness of UCS had been further emphasised in the mission statement, and greater focus had been placed on key areas of activity and associated key performance indicators. It was noted that Schools and Directorates within UCS Ipswich were working on their own complementary strategic plans.

	
	

	11/07
	In relation to international development, the potential benefits in terms of income diversification, curriculum enhancement and reputation growth were noted. There had been new staff appointments to support this initiative, including twelve visiting professors, and UCS were currently working with a consultant on other opportunities. Target markets had been identified as India, China and Azerbaijan.

	
	

	11/08
	The updates to the plan were welcomed by the committee, and the mechanisms for managing risk within UCS were discussed.

	
	

	
	UCS annual academic report 2009/10

	
	

	11/09
	Members received the UCS annual academic report for 2009/10, representing the culmination of the annual SARE process. The report had drawn upon School and Centre SARE reports and a range of other evidence, including National Student Survey action plans, external examiner reports and internal and external review reports.

	
	

	11/10
	The UCS Head of Quality Enhancement outlined key features of the report under the following headings:

	
	

	11/11
	Curriculum

The validation and revalidation processes had been effective in enhancing the quality of provision and ensuring alignment with the Academic Infrastructure, and it was hoped that the move to periodic review next year would further emphasise the evaluative elements. Links with employers were highlighted as good practice, particularly in the Learning Network Centres. It was noted that personal development planning was currently under review within UCS, with a new model being introduced in 2011/12.

	
	

	11/12
	Assessment and achievement

Although NSS results relating to assessment compared favourably with the sector, this was still a focus for enhancement. UCS Students’ Union had been active in this area, and the IQER process was also informing developments relating to assessment. External examiners tended to commend the range of assessment tools employed by course teams. 

	
	

	11/13
	Learning and teaching

The action plan addressed the need for greater use of peer observation, and Learning Network Centres in particular were being encouraged to increase its use alongside management observations (with some notable success). The use of Wolsey was another area for development, with a new eLearning Developer in place at UCS Ipswich. ILTS projects were flagged, and the need to identify and share best practice more widely was recognised.

	
	

	11/14
	Work-based learning

There were a number of positive features of this aspect of activity, but external examiners had identified some local issues that needed to be addressed (for example in terms of mentor development). Alignment with the QAA Code of Practice was being reviewed in this area, with a view to sharing good practice across course teams. 

	
	

	11/15
	Student progression and support
Student support was generally perceived to be an area of strength at UCS, with the work undertaken by the Learning Development and Student Support teams appreciated by students and often flagged for commendation at validation and revalidation events. The introduction of the new Infozone at UCS Ipswich was noted as a positive initiative. 

	
	

	11/16
	Members discussed recent data published in The Times regarding retention levels at UCS. The data was claimed to be from 2007/08 (the first year of UCS operation) but the source was unknown. Although there had been problems with retention at this time, UCS had been responsive to the issue and there had been significant improvement in this respect over the last few years, as recent data demonstrated. 

	
	

	11/17
	Learning resources

Both NSS and internal library surveys had identified issues with library resources. The UCS Executive had responded at UCS Ipswich with a 50% increase in spending on library resources and a trial extension of library opening hours to include Saturday mornings (although it was noted that weekend opening was not available in the Learning Network Centres). It was recognised that students were increasingly comfortable with using electronic resources, and given that UCS was also a relatively new institution without a large and well-established book stock, it seemed sensible to focus on e-resources. UCS welcomed access to resources at the UEA library, and was keen to explore further opportunities for collaboration with both universities in this respect. Extended opening hours for studio spaces at UCS Ipswich was flagged as a successful initiative.

	
	

	11/18
	Enhancement of quality and standards 

Initiatives to improve the NSS response rate and implement internal annual surveys mirroring the NSS were flagged, and it was noted that the introduction of a Student Charter would be taken forward following the outcome of sector-wide discussions. The annual report included some examples of the range of activities that staff were involved in to promote good academic practice, scholarship and research. It was agreed that it would be useful in future reports to provide information on the proportion of staff studying for higher degrees. 

	
	

	11/19
	Action plan
In addition to the areas noted above, the action plan sought to address a range of other issues including problems with student ID cards and timetabling (as flagged through student feedback) and greater use of external benchmark data. It was agreed that preparation for IQER could usefully be added to the action plan.

	
	

	11/20
	Members approved the report and action plan and commended the UCS Head of Quality Enhancement on an excellent and clear summary of the 2009/10 academic year.

	
	

	
	Ofsted Initial Teacher Education inspection report and action plan

	
	

	11/21
	The Ofsted inspection report and action plan was received, and the Grade 3 (satisfactory) outcome noted. Although there had been many examples of good practice in individual Learning Network Centres, Ofsted had flagged issues relating to the overall management of the partnership across all centres that now needed to be addressed as a matter of urgency. In response, UCS planned to introduce a QTLS Management Group to oversee the PGCE/CertEd programme at a higher level, to complement the existing operational group of course leaders from each centre. This group would be chaired by the Head of the School of Applied Social Sciences at UCS Ipswich (in line with plans for Schools to assume academic leadership across the UCS network), and would include the QTLS Coordinator and representation from all Learning Network Centres and the two validating universities. Members questioned whether management by committee was the most appropriate response, and whether other mechanisms might be more effective. It was agreed that this would be discussed further outside the meeting. 

	
	

	11/22
	It was noted that the programme was due to be revalidated during 2011/12 and that updated LLUK standards would be published shortly.

	
	

	
	Proposal to establish postgraduate research degree provision

	
	

	11/23
	Members considered an initial proposal to introduce research degree provision at UCS Ipswich from 2011/12, in line with the UCS Strategic Plan to encourage research-informed teaching and to attract high calibre staff to UCS. It was the intention to introduce research degree provision on a limited basis, with a small number of suitably qualified and experienced staff acting as supervisors initially. Penny Cavenagh had been appointed as Head of the Graduate School at UCS, and both Professor Saks and Professor Noble had visiting chairs at Essex and UEA respectively. Potential curriculum areas included sociology, regenerative medicine (noting that a £2.7m programme of research was currently underway within UCS) and public health. Initial discussions had taken place with the validating universities regarding potential areas for collaboration and the nature of the approval process, and it was hoped that an approval event could be scheduled in the summer term.    

	
	

	11/24
	Members were generally supportive of the proposal, which was regarded as a logical stage in the evolution of UCS, but felt there was scope to explore potential frameworks for the delivery of provision at this level (and the associated costs of developing the necessary infrastructure) prior to the approval event. Adopting the existing undergraduate and taught postgraduate model of awards jointly validated by UEA and Essex had advantages in terms of consistency, but could have higher overheads in terms of the need to establish bespoke UCS processes and procedures and the duplication of oversight by two validating universities. Alternative models (for example students being registered on research degree awards validated solely by either UEA or Essex depending on subject expertise) had potential benefits in terms of drawing on existing processes and resources at UEA and Essex.

	
	

	11/25
	It was agreed that the potential models of delivery would be discussed further by a small working group, and endorsement by the universities of the approval process would be sought following approval of a draft process by the joint Chairs of JAC.

	
	

	
	External Examiner reports summary 2009/10

	
	

	11/26
	Members received a summary report from the UCS Head of Quality Enhancement on key issues and areas of good practice highlighted by external examiners during 2009/10, which had fed into the annual academic report. It was agreed that a summary sheet could usefully be included in future.

	
	

	
	Review of CAT 0 process

	
	

	11/27
	Members received an updated timeline for the approval of CAT 0 initial proposal forms for new course titles, designed to ensure complementarity of provision with UEA and Essex. The process had been reviewed in order to address a number of issues, including communication mechanisms, timeliness and the provision of adequate levels of information in order for UCS to evaluate financial viability. The process was currently coordinated at the validating universities by the UEA and Essex Registrars, as members of the UCS Liaison Group.  

	
	

	11/28
	It was noted that as part of the evolution of the relationship between UCS and the validating universities over the last four years, links between academics had developed and spheres of activity had become more clearly defined. Issues of competition were thus less sensitive and there was scope for fruitful discussions between academics ‘on the ground’. Information on future curriculum plans at UEA and Essex would be welcomed by UCS to inform this process.

	
	

	11/29
	The need to refer to the UEA Learning and Teaching Committee in the timeline was flagged.

	
	

	
	National Student Survey action plan update

	
	

	11/30
	The UCS Head of Quality Enhancement reported on a ‘you said, we did’ campaign that had been launched to promote the 2011 national student survey. UCS Students’ Union and staff had been actively promoting the survey, and the current response rate was 37% (compared to 29% at the same time last year and a sector average of 34%). 

	
	

	
	QAA Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review update

	
	

	11/31
	It was reported that all five Learning Network Centres had submitted self-evaluation documents to the QAA, and that UCS Bury St Edmunds and UCS Otley had both completed their developmental engagements. The Vice Principal Curriculum, Quality and Students at UCS Otley reported that the college had received six areas of good practice, no essential recommendations, one advisable recommendation and eight desirable recommendations. The Head of Higher Education at UCS Bury St Edmunds reported that the college had received two commendations, no essential recommendations, five advisable recommendations and five desirable recommendations. Further details on the outcome of all developmental engagements would be provided at the next meeting.

	
	

	11/32
	Confirmation had been received from the QAA that the summative review stage would again be focused on individual Learning Network Centres, with no summative report on UCS as a whole unless there were any areas of significant concern.

	
	

	
	QAA Collaborative Provision Audit

	
	

	11/33
	It was noted that the final version of the report on the audit of the University of Essex was now available on the QAA website. 

	
	

	
	New course proposals

	
	

	11/34
	The following courses were approved to proceed to publicity and validation:

UCS Ipswich

· PGCert / PGDip / MA Arts Practice
· Non-medical prescribing (V150) (a single 20 credit level 6 module, offered both as a standalone module and as an optional module within the BA (Hons) Health and Social Care Practice course)



	
	

	
	Revalidation proposal

	
	

	11/35
	The non-medical prescribing programme (V100 / V300) at UCS Ipswich was approved to proceed to revalidation.

	
	

	
	Validation and revalidation reports

	
	

	11/36
	It was recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the following courses be approved for a period of five years commencing September 2011, subject to the conditions and recommendations outlined in the validation reports being met by agreed deadlines:

UCS Bury St Edmunds

BA / BA (Hons) Children’s Care, Learning and Development (level 6 progression route)
UCS Ipswich

CertHE / DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) Children, Young People and Policy

UCS Otley

CertHE Fishery Management

FdSc Fishery Management and Sustainable Aquaculture

	
	

	
	Course discontinuation

	
	

	11/37
	It was recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the following courses be discontinued with effect from September 2011:

UCS Bury St Edmunds

FdSc Building Services Engineering (full-time mode only)

FdSc Civil Engineering (full-time mode only)

FdSc Construction Management (full-time mode only)

FdSc Electrical Engineering (full-time mode only)

FdSc Electronic Engineering (full-time mode only)

FdSc Mechanical Engineering (full-time mode only)

	
	

	11/38
	It was recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the following courses be discontinued with immediate effect:

UCS Lowestoft

FdA Event Management (Hospitality)

FdA Event Management (Leisure)

FdA Event Management (Tourism)

	
	

	
	Chairs’ Action

	
	

	11/39
	The Committee noted action taken on behalf of the Committee by the Director of Partnerships (UEA) and the Dean of Academic Partnerships (Essex) to approve a range of items listed in Paper JAC/11/20.

	
	

	11/40
	The Chairs had recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that a new pathway be included in the existing MSc Advanced Healthcare Practice course at UCS Ipswich, MSc Advanced Healthcare Practice (Allied Health Professionals), aimed at Allied Health Professionals practising in an advanced role. This has been approved by the UEA Learning and Teaching Committee and the Essex Senate for commencement from January 2011. 

	
	

	11/41
	The Chairs had recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the start date of FdA Health Care Practice (End of Life Care) at UCS Ipswich be changed from September 2011 to February 2011. 

	
	

	11/42
	The Chairs had approved a temporary suspension of recruitment to the following programmes:

UCS Bury St Edmunds

· FdSc Civil Engineering (part-time mode only) for the 2010/11 academic year

· BSc (Hons) Construction Management (part-time mode only) for the 2010/11 academic year

UCS Ipswich

· PGCert / PGDip / MA Design Context and Practice for the 2011/12 academic year

	
	

	11/43
	The Chairs had recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the following course be discontinued, with no new entry from September 2011:

UCS Ipswich 

BSc (Hons) Psychology and Business Management 

	
	

	11/44
	The Chairs had approved a new full-time mode of delivery for the CertEd / PGCE (Lifelong Learning Sector) at UCS Bury St Edmunds, in addition to the existing part-time route.

	
	

	11/45
	Following a University of Essex audit of the accuracy and completeness of the University Calendar in relation to UCS provision, it has been confirmed that:

a) the following programmes should be recommended to Senate for retrospective approval: 

UCS Bury St Edmunds

· FdSc Electrical Engineering

a) the following changes in course title should be recommended to Senate for retrospective approval:

UCS Bury St Edmunds and UCS Great Yarmouth

· from BSc (Hons) Computing to BSc (Hons) Applied Computing 
UCS Ipswich

· from DipHE Children’s Nursing to DipHE Child Health Nursing 

b) the following programmes should be recommended to Senate for discontinuation with immediate effect:

UCS Ipswich

· CertHE Financial Services

· DipHE Interior Design and Digital Modelling
· CertHE Sports Management

	
	

	
	Report on 2010/11 HESES return

	
	

	11/46
	Members received a summary report on the 2010/11 HESES return.

	
	

	
	School and Centre SARE reports 2009/10

	
	

	11/47
	Members received School, Centre and central services SARE reports for the 2009/10 academic year, which had fed into discussions relating to the annual academic report.

	
	

	
	Validation and revalidation update 2010/11

	
	

	11/48
	Members received a summary of validation and revalidation events for the current academic year, noting the outcomes of events that had taken place to date.

	
	

	
	Report from Policies and Procedures Working Group

	
	

	11/49
	Members received the minutes of meeting held on 3 February 2011.

	
	

	
	Report from Academic Board

	
	

	11/50
	Members received the minutes of the meeting held on 17 February 2011.

	
	

	
	Any other business

	
	

	
	General Social Care Council update

	
	

	11/51
	It was noted that UCS had reported to the General Social Care Council that it evaluated itself as Green Status for the BA (Hons) Social Work course.

	
	

	
	Date of next meeting

	
	

	11/52
	Thursday 9 June 2011, 14:00 – 16:00, UCS Ipswich

	
	


Dr Kay Thompson

Academic Partnerships Manager

University of Essex

March 2011
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